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Notes of the meeting on 15 November 2013 at Merton Civic Centre


	Attendees:
	
	
	Initials

	
	
	
	

	Chair:
	Yvette Stanley
	LBM – Children, Schools and Families

Director of Children, Schools and Families 
	YS

	Board Members:
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	Anne Howers


	Sutton & Merton Community Services/Royal Marsden
	AS/AH

	
	Kevin Crompton
	Independent Chair, Merton Safeguarding Children Board
	KC

	
	Andy Redfearn 
	YMCA – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)
	AR

	
	Mark Lawrence for Darren Williams
	Borough Commander, Metropolitan Police
	ML/ DW

	
	Chris Lee
	LBN - Director, Environment & Regeneration
	CL

	
	Julia Groom 
	LBM – Public Health
	JG

	
	Kay Eilbert
	LBM – Director of Public Health
	KE

	
	Adam Doyle
	Merton Clinical Commissioning Group
	AD

	In attendance:
	
	
	

	
	Paul Ballatt 
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance

	PB

	
	Simon Deakin (Minutes)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager
	SD


	
	Naheed Chaudhry
	LBM – Service Manager Policy, Planning and Performance
	NC

	
	Curtis Ashton
	LBM – Service Manager, Family & Adolescent Service
	CA

	Apologies/ Absent:
	
	
	

	
	Cllr Maxi Martin 
	Cabinet Member for Children’s Services
	MM

	
	Lisa Davies 
	Merton CAMHS
	LD

	
	Mark Clenaghan
	SWLSTG - Merton
	MC

	
	Chris Frost 
	MVSC
	CF

	
	Tina Harvey
	Headteacher, Perseid School
	TH

	
	Ian Petherbridge
	St Marks Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)
	IP

	
	Anne Hoblyn for Prabitha Ramsingh
	JobCentre Plus, South London District
	AH

	
	Bev Giarraputo 
	South Thames College
	BG

	
	Julie Phillips for Helen Cook 
	LBM – Adult Social Care
	JP

	
	
	
	


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	
	The Chair reported the passing of Chris Frost, and the huge sense of loss which we all feel.  The Board recorded its thanks and recognition of her massive contribution to the Children's Trust Board, the Merton Partnership and the partnerships for children and young people.
	

	
	
	

	1.
	Attendance and apologies for absence
	

	
	
	

	
	Apologies were noted.  
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Minutes of last meeting and matters arising/ Action Points
	

	
	
	

	
	Free School Meals – AR will report back on this.
	AR

	
	
	

	
	Workforce Development – there is a proposal to have an extended Children’s Trust induction day, and support is requested from partners.  Future dates will be circulated and Board members may like to sit in and assess how agencies could contribute.  The current sessions are well attended and evaluated, especially Health, schools and the VCS.  The CT would like to reflect the partnership more in delivery of the days.
	All

	
	
	

	
	
	

	3.
	Performance Management
	

	
	
	

	
	NC provided exception reporting on the dataset.  This is Quarter 2 of the new framework and reflects the priorities of the CYPP.
	

	
	
	

	
	Early Intervention & Prevention – Some services made a slow start following commissioning, but are now fully established.  A number of positive outcomes are already being reported.
	

	
	
	

	
	Public Health data – There have been some difficulties in obtaining data.  JG acknowledged there are some sharing issues which it is hoped will be resolved by the next report. AH noted that some of the issues of validation of data with NHS England could be circumvented.  AH can produce a report on trend data for the next meeting.  AD will consult with AH on this.
	JG/AH/AD


	
	
	

	
	Safeguarding – CASA/MASH figures are now rising again, and timelines are being addressed.
	

	
	YS noted that the MASH and Enhanced Service have been operational since April 2013, and the bedding in process has coincided with a pressure of business which has affected performance. There have been changes to structures in Children’s Social Care with some additional capacity and relocated staff.  The focus is clearly on thresholds and timely assessments.  The Enhanced Teams can now focus on the appropriate cases.  Workshops with partners are being held November/December 2013.
	

	
	
	

	
	Youth Justice – Figures continue to be low, although some recent changes reflect different reporting priorities.
	

	
	
	

	
	Disability/SEN – An additional indicator has been suggested to record transition to adult services.
	NC

	
	
	

	4.
	Themed report: Transforming Families, Youth Justice, NEETs
	

	
	
	

	
	CA presented reports on these priorities for the CYPP.
	

	
	
	

	
	Youth Offending - Recent inspections and reviews have indicated that performance is good, but with some areas for improvement.  The Action Plan focuses on these.
	

	
	
	

	
	PB noted the CAMHS involvement, and the presence of a forensic psychologist in the YOS, as young people may have mental health issues.
	

	
	
	

	
	YS noted that the reports show a picture of an integrated multi agency delivery model, with education, police, probation, and health and others involved.
	

	
	
	

	
	AR asked if there is a housing dimension – there is no Housing officer based with YOS, but there is close working, e.g. if young people need to be moved away from their localities.  YS will feed this in to the current review of the Housing Strategy.
	YS

	
	
	

	
	Transforming Families - 
	

	
	
	

	
	There are around 60 families being engaged, many with very complex needs, and requiring a lot of co-working.  Caseloads are being minimised as much as possible to avoid overstretching workers.  Good quality outcomes are being achieved, e.g. employability, education.  It is hoped to enhance capacity to bring in more families.
	

	
	
	

	
	There are some issues with the targets on a national level.
	

	
	
	

	
	AR asked about the impact of benefits changes – the approach is to support families where this might be the case, including getting them into work.
	

	
	
	

	
	JG noted the Health involvement, e.g. Phipps Bridge.  JG will discuss further linkage with CA.
	JG/CA

	
	
	

	
	NEETs – The paper presents the most recent overview – figures are at the national/London average, but still perhaps too high.  The team is very persistent in tracking young people.  There is a small cohort with significant issues, e.g. learning disability, or having dependent children.
	

	
	
	

	
	CL asked how long young people are staying as NEET?  They can be long term because of the issues involved.
	

	
	
	

	
	AR queried what could make a difference here?  The persistence of the team was noted, often in the face of considerable resistance.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Raising the number of Looked After Children in apprenticeships is an ambition – ideas on how to do this are needed, 
	All

	
	
	

	
	ML noted that the high numbers in Ravensbury ward are perhaps a surprise.  NC stated that there are systems which can map deprivation at a very local level to illustrate such pockets of deprivation.  Some of the work on High Path can also contribute to this.
	NC

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	5. 
	Themed reports: Looked After Children (LAC)
	

	
	
	

	
	YS presented the report on this priority for the CYPP.
	

	
	
	

	
	LAC – A key statutory role for the local authority is the Corporate Parenting Board, chaired by the Chief Executive.  Membership of this is currently under review to increase senior representation.
	

	
	
	

	
	The increase in LAC numbers is partly due to the definition of young people on remand as LAC (11 in the year), and disabled children in respite care.  There have been more unaccompanied asylum seekers and more Police Protection Orders.  Statistics are therefore skewed – 60 are 15+, making it harder to transform their lives.
	

	
	
	

	
	86% are placed close to home, and there are only a small number of residential placements.  There is a single homeless unit for young people – the number of placements is being doubled from nine to 18.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Overall health and education outcomes are good.
	

	
	
	

	
	The low position in the adoption league tables reflects the ambition of placing some very challenging children up for adoption, which involves long timescales to achieve their placement.  There is still a way to go on speeding up court processes etc.
	

	
	
	

	
	Children In Care Council – Sustaining the CIC council has been a struggle, because of the relatively small number of young people involved.  KC noted that he has recently attended a meeting and felt it is nonetheless a very successful group, well supported by the Youth Participation Team.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Demographic changes/ JSNA draft findings
	

	
	
	

	
	NC presented on the demographic challenges. This is still in draft form and a bigger document will be distributed to the Board when ready.
	NC/SD

	
	
	

	
	KC asked what type of families are going into the private rented sector?  It is hard to assess this specifically, but the Housing Benefit cap is having an effect.  Evictions have been an issue for those with no recourse to public funds – those with children have be supported, at a cost, to Children, Schools & Families.
	

	
	
	

	
	The rising population has caused a pressure on school places and there are 21 forms of entry in Primary schools and 20-30 in the secondary sector planned.  SEN provision also needs expansion.
	

	
	
	

	
	Economic activity is affected by the lack of qualification among many newly arrived communities.
	

	
	
	

	
	JG reported on JSNA headlines.  
	

	
	
	

	
	These are draft findings with greater partner contribution. There is a specific section on children and young people for the first time.
	

	
	
	

	
	There are items of good news, e.g. breastfeeding rates, but also showing variations by area and ethnicity, e.g. lower rates among White/British, and some of it is still joint Merton/Sutton data.  PB queried how we could incentivise breastfeeding – JG will look at the evidence base for the commissioning implications and where effort needs to be focused.
	JG

	
	
	

	
	Children at age five show good levels of development – above the national and London averages, but again there are area differences – a 30% deprivation gap.
	

	
	
	

	
	Tooth decay is an issue, as is immunisations rates – this tends to vary with GP practices.  There are some financial incentives funded by NHS England. Public Health and the CCG are trying to move this forward.
	

	
	
	

	
	Obesity has a higher incidence in the east of the borough, and rises by 11% from Reception to Year 6.
	

	
	
	

	
	PB asked about Healthy Schools initiatives.  Most schools would meet Bronze Level of this, but more targeted work is again needed.
	

	
	
	

	
	There is more data on vulnerable children, including a rise in births with SEN etc. resulting from greater survivability.  Child in Need causes include abuse and neglect and show lower levels than in Sutton.
	

	
	
	

	
	PB noted that as the data becomes richer it is critical to link through to commissioning activity.  Presenting this as evidence to demonstrate impact and change presents a challenge.
	

	
	
	

	8.
	Forward Plan
	

	
	
	

	
	Business for the meeting on 24 January will include:
	

	
	
	

	
	· Children with a Disability/SEN – CYPP priority
	

	
	· Children & Families Bill
	

	
	· Voice of the Child/Participation
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	AOB
	

	
	
	

	
	Inspection Framework for Safeguarding, Looked After Children and the LSCB
	

	
	
	

	
	The Framework is now published and the first tranche begins on 18th November.  While they appear to be working on a three year cycle – Merton’s inspection was in January 2012 – there is always a chance we could be called early.  YS noted that this is a much tougher regime than previously.  With greater integration, inspections have an impact on all partners.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Children’s Trust is preparing for inspection and will take a measured approach including a self evaluation process.  Events will be held for communication and consultation, starting 3 December where partners can hear the implications for everyone and where contributions can be made to the preparations.  All partners are asked to assess who is best to attend this event – invitations have already been sent.  The council is also happy to talk to partners’ meetings.
	All

	
	
	

	
	The actual process will involve producing data and documentation in 48 hours and audit of 20 cases in four days.  One key feature is the greater emphasis on the inspectors talking to direct practitioners and front line managers.  
	

	
	
	

	
	KC briefed on the parallel review of the LSCB, and the process of preparing for this has already started.
	

	
	
	

	
	AD noted that the CCG has set up a health commissioning Children’s Services group is being set up; and the result of the recent CQC Review is being analysed.  AH will also be looking at the journey of the child from the Health perspective.
	

	
	
	

	
	Dates and times of next meetings
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	24 January 2014
Theme: Children with a Disability/SEN and Transition
Children & Families Bill

Voice of the Child/Participation
21 March 2014
	

	
	
	

	
	1.30-3.30 at Merton Civic Centre
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